THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Monday 6 March 2006 from   7.30  pm to 9.15pm.

Present:-
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately_Smith.

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton, Roy Clements, Pam Hames, Barbara Lamb, Amrit Mediratta, David Sansom, Alison Scarth and Leslie Winters.    
Officers:
Steven Halls

-
Chief Executive


Tony Beirne

-
Director of Strategic Services


Peter Brooker

-
Director of Leisure and Environment


David Gardner

-
Director of Corporate Resources


Patrick Odling-Smee
-
Director of Health and Housing


Elwyn Wilson

-
Democratic Services Manager


Susan Townshend
-
Exchequer Services Manager


George Robertson
-
Head of Corporate Development   
  
EX174/05
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 6 February 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.


ENVIRONMENT

EX175/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Members received the recommendations of the Housing and Environment Policy Panel held on 24 January 2006 to items 4a, 4b, 4c, 4d and 4e on the agenda as follows:-


Oxhey Hall Conservation Area Designation


Councillor Roy Clements declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this matter as a resident within the proposed Conservation Area and withdrew from the room during its consideration.


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 36(B) (Representations at Committees etc), Mr David Hall spoke in favour of the proposal and Mr John Alexander spoke against.


The reason for the decision was to protect the character of the area.


The Chairman stated that the boundary of the Conservation Area could be reconsidered in the future.


RESOLVED:-



that the designation of Oxhey Hall as a Conservation Area be approved, the boundaries of the area to be as indicated on the plan circulated at the meeting entitled “Oxhey Hall Proposed Conservation Area” (attached to the Minutes) and a further report on the financial implication of undertaking an appraisal, and an Article 4(2) Direction be presented to the Housing and Environment Policy Panel and this Committee.


Ferry Car Park, Chorleywood


The reason for the decision was to agree terms with the Chorleywood Business Association for a business permit parking scheme in the Ferry Car Park, Chorleywood.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the   Chorleywood Central Area Off-Street Parking Places Order 2001 (as amended 2004) be further amended to allow the upper deck of the Ferry Car Park, Chorleywood to be allocated for business permit parking spaces; and


(2)
that the objections to the proposed amendment be noted and, subject to the above, terms be agreed with Chorleywood Business Association for the allocation of business permit parking spaces based on terms set down in paragraphs 2.4 to 2.13 of this report and a review of permit charges after the first year.


Enhancement of Shopping Parades


The Committee considered the recommendation of the Panel and requested that the further report to the Policy Panel include information on single shop parades.


RESOLVED:-



that a further report be brought forward to the Policy Panel giving a full list of all shopping parades (including single shops) in the District to assess in more detail which are most in need of enhancement and to enable priorities to be recommended.


Three Rivers Parking Scheme – Requests for New Restrictions


Councillor David Sansom declared a personnel and prejudicial interest in respect of parking restrictions in Winton Drive in Croxley Green and took no part in consideration of this item.


The Committee considered the recommendation of the Panel but wished that the Chairman of the Committee, Ward Councillors and the Portfolio Holder for Environment be consulted on any new parking restrictions before regulations are prepared.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to consultation with Ward Members the Portfolio Holder for Environment and the Chairman possible   new parking restrictions be considered for Little How Croft/Abbots Road, Abbots Langley; St Meryl School, Foxleys, Carpenders Park; The Hoe, Carpenders Park; Heronsgate Road, Chorleywood; Bucknalls Close, Garston; The Green (spur road) Croxley Green and Chichester Way, Garston;



Redwood Close, South Oxhey; Grove Road, Uxbridge Road, Mill End; Berry Way/Pheasants Way, Cedars Estate; Wyatts Road, Chorleywood; Froghall Farm, Denham Way, Maple Cross and High Street, Bedmond;



and in respect of Dellwood and Field Way, Mill End, with a view to amending the Three Rivers District Council (Field Way, Mill End) (Prohibition of Waiting) Order 2005;and


(2)
that relevant comments be reported to the Policy Panel and Committee.


Harrow Way and St George’s Drive


The Panel approved the recommendation of the Housing and Environment Policy Panel without amendment.


RESOLVED:-



that the Harrow Way/St George’s Drive speed reduction scheme be implemented, subject to seeking match-funding from Hertfordshire County Council.


COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX176/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Members   

  received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel held on 22 February 2006, item 5a on the agenda as follows:-


Update on The Community Safety Action Plan 2005/06 and Projects Funded by the Safer Stronger Communities Funding (SSCF)


RESOLVED:-



t  hat the report be noted.


LEISURE

EX177/05
  CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Members   

  received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel held on 22 February 2006, in relation the following items 6b and 6c on the agenda:-


Community Grant Applications


The Committee agreed with the recommendation of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel that a grant should be made to the SW Herts Community Transport Scheme.


RESOLVED:-



that grant support of £2,000 to the SW Herts Community Transport Scheme (subject to the conditions detailed in Appendix A to the report) be agreed.


William Penn Leisure Centre Refurbishment


Councillor Whately-Smith, Leisure and Community Portfolio Holder moved approval of the recommendation of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel in order that the project could move to the next stage.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a planning application be prepared for consideration by the Development Control Committee based on the preferred full option prepared by Atkins Consultants Ltd;


(2)
that the design team investigates the possible use of solar thermal energy;


(3)
that further work to assess any additional costs arising from:-



(a)
a DDA assessment



(b)
planning requirements



(c)
concrete structural components, and



(d)
foul and storm drainage




be carried out and reported to Members prior to any final commitment to the project; and 


(4)
that the Project Initiation Document (Appendix A to the report) be adopted.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX178/05
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL


  

  Members received the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy Panel held on 23 February 2006, in relation to items 7a, 7b and 8 on the agenda as follows:-


Cemetery Policy – Increasing Deed of Grant of Exclusive Right of Burial


The Committee approved the recommendation of the Public Services and Health Policy Panel to increase the Deed of Grant of Exclusive Right of Burial.


RESOLVED:-



that a policy be adopted to allow members of the public to extend the Deed of Exclusive Right of Burial, upon request by 25 years, limited to a right to maintain the grave during the extended period at a cost of 25% of the full cost of the Deed.


Recycling of Beverage Containers


The Committee agreed the recommendation from the Public Services and Health Policy Panel to commence a pit scheme for carton recycling.


RESOLVED:-



that officers commence a pilot scheme for carton recycling   following the removal of can banks in June 2006, and report back on its progress to the Public Services & Health Policy Panel in October 2006.


Environmental Protection Enforcement Policy

The Committee agreed the recommendation from the Public Services and Health Policy Panel concerning Environmental Protection Enforcement Policy.


RECOMMENDED:-


to Council:-


(1)
that the Environmental Protection Enforcement Policy, attached at Appendix A to the report, is agreed;


(2)
that the Head of Environmental Protection is approved to authorise covert surveillance operations;


(3)
that the five Environmental Protection Inspectors be authorised to enforce the legislation detailed within the report;


(4)
that the authorised officers be permitted to issue Fixed Penalty Notices in respect of the Legislation detailed in Section 2.4.1 of the report;


(5)
that the penalty for each offence is agreed as set out in Appendix C of the report;


(6)
that the abandoned vehicle procedures are altered to reflect the amendments to the Refuse Disposal (Amenity) Act 1978, as outlined in Section 2.5.1 of the report;


(7)
that the Authorised officers be permitted to issue Litter Clearing Notices as detailed within Section 2.5.2 and graffiti and flyposting clearing notices as detailed in Section 2.5.4 of the report, subject to advice on the types of material that could be controlled.


(8)
that Environmental Health officers be authorised to enforce provisions relating to the sale of vehicles and repair of vehicles on the road, as detailed in Section 2.6 of the report.


(9)
that the Scheme of Delegation to Officers in the Constitution is amended in respect of the above recommendations and as follows: 



Page 72
H Misc; add “authorised to take enforcement action in respect of Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005”



Page 75
“Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005, add Section 6 before Section 59"; and


(10)
that the ranking for Environmental Protection Enforcement as detailed in Appendix E to the report be approved.


Ensuring a Patient-led National Health Service – Consultation on Proposed New Arrangements for the Strategic Health Authority, Primary Care Trusts and Ambulance Trusts

The Committee did not support the Public Services and Health Policy Panel’s response to consultation on proposed new arrangements for the Strategic Health Authority, Primary Care Trusts and Ambulance Trusts.


The Portfolio Holder circulated an amended response which indicated that this Council were in favour of the options that favoured more than one PCT in Hertfordshire.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Executive Committee supports Options 1 or 3 where there would be more than one PCT for Hertfordshire.  Only in this way will effective links exist between PCTs, LAs and communities’;


(2)
that the Executive Committee does not support a separate Luton PCT being allowed to spend more proportionately on management costs.  Bedfordshire, in whatever form, should find the appropriate management costs savings, and not burden Hertfordshire;


(3)
that there is concern as to whether the necessary levels of competency and expertise exists at local practice level to ensure effective commissioning;


(4)
that the Executive Committee is concerned that the consultation document does not set out plans to ensure effective patient and public involvement or any future scrutiny proposals and that local involvement and scrutiny will be lost.  The Executive Committee feels that a period of stability, without the recent stream of changes, would result in a better service to the public;


(5)
that the Executive Committee is concerned that the NHS proposals (ambulance, PCTs and strategic HAs) fail to take into account the proposed changes in other agency services areas – Police, Fire and Rescue Services and any future Local Government reorganisation; and


(6)
that it be noted that Members of the Public Services and Health Policy Panel may make an individual response to the consultation.


RESOURCES

EX179/05
  

  MORTGAGE ADVANCES -   INTEREST RATE


Members received a   report which sought approval to the rate of interest charged on mortgages granted by the Council.  A local authority was required to declare its local rate for every period of six months.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
t  hat the Council declares a local average rate of 0% from 1 April 2006;


(2)
that the rate of interest for mortgage advances made after 3 October 1980 under the Right to Buy legislation remains at 6.28% being the higher of the interest rate declared by the Secretary of State and the locally determined rate; and


(3)
that the rate of interest for variable mortgage advances made prior to 3 October 1980 remains at 6.28%.


HOUSING

EX180/05
GADE VIEW GARDENS REDEVELOPMENT


Members received an update   on progress since the last report of the 12 October 2005 on the repurchase of leasehold properties, the decant costs of tenants and incidental costs for the disposal of Gade View Gardens.


RESOLVED:-



that the progress made to date, the capital costs of £828,290 in 2005/06 and £808,010 in 2006/07, and the funding arrangements be noted.


GENERAL

EX181/05
  

  

  

  ENDORSEMENT OF HERTFORDSHIRE CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE’S PLAN


Members received a report which sought the Committee’s endorsement of the Hertfordshire Children and Young People’s Plan prior to final sign off by the Hertfordshire Children’s Trust Partnership Executive Group in March 2006.


The endorsement of the Plan enabled this Council to participate in a comprehensive planning framework that aims to improve outcomes across five key themes for children throughout the County.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Children and Young People’s Plan be endorsed.

EX182/05
COMMUNITY STRATEGY CONSULTATION FINDINGS


Members received a report summarising the findings of the Community Strategy consultation undertaken for the Local Strategic Partnership and recommending priorities for a revised Community Strategy.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the findings of the consultation be noted;


(2)
that the recommended priorities in 4.1 of the report as the basis for the LSP revising the Community Strategy be agreed; and


(3)
that it be recommended to the LSP that the current themes of the Community Strategy are removed in its review, but retained for the purpose of the strategic plan framework of the Council.

EX183/05
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 1, 3, 1, 1 and 1 respectively of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.  It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

EX184/05
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Members received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel held on 22 February 2006 relating to item 1a of the agenda, as follows:-


  Refurbishment of Scotsbridge Playing Fields Pavilion and Rebuilding of Leavesden and Barton Way Pavilions  

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report be noted and the proposals for Scotsbridge Playing Fields and Barton Way pavilions be endorsed;

  
(2)
that when appropriate the YMCA make a full presentation to the Panel on the Leavesden pavilion project and advise Members on progress of the YMCA bid to the Football Foundation on funding for the project  ;

  
(3)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and

  
(4)
that public access to the decision be immediate.


RESOURCES

EX185/05
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM RESOURCES POLICY PANEL


Members received the recommendations of the Resources Policy Panel meeting held on 2 March 2006, in relation to item 2a and 2b on the agenda as follows:-


Proposals for Organisational Changes in Strategic Services

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the proposed change to the establishment as set out in paragraph 6.1 of the report take effect from 31 May 2006;


(2)
that recruitment of vacant posts and appropriate changes are implemented at the earliest opportunity, subject to Member approval;


(3)
that efforts continue to explore the opportunities to accommodate the current Administration Assistant postholder elsewhere within the organisation;


(4)
that the post of Administration Assistant be declared redundant from 31 May 2006;


(5)
that in the event that an alternative position cannot be found, the Administration Assistant postholder be declared redundant with effect from 31 May 2006, and be granted 4 years and 31 days added years;


(6)
that public access to the report be denied until 31 May 2006; and


(7)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.


RECOMMENDED:-


(8)
that Council note the organisational changes in Strategic Services.


Procurement of Disaster Recovery Services


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   NDR be selected as the preferred supplier of Disaster Recovery services to the Council for a duration of five years;


(2)
that public access to the report be denied; and


(3)
that public access to the decision be denied until publication of the minutes of Executive Committee.

EX186/05
SUNDRY DEBT AND BENEFIT OVERPAYMENT   WRITE-OFFS


Members received a report proposing that sums which have proved irrecoverable be written-off.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the debts identified at the Appendices and totalling £7,382.87 be written-off;

  
(2)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied; and

  
(3)
that public access to the decision be immediate.

EX187/05
WRITE-OFFS


Members received a report proposing that sums which have proved irrecoverable be written-off.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the debts identified at the Appendices to the report and totalling £263,602.27 be written-off;


(2)  
that p  ublic access to the report be denied; and


(3)
  that public access to the decision be immediate.


HOUSING

EX188/05
RENT ARREARS WRITE OFFS


Members considered a report seeking authority to write off four tenants' arrears   where the arrears arose on former tenancies.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the four cases detailed in Appendix A to the report, with arrears totalling £6,701.53 be written off; and


(2)
that p  

  

  ublic access to the report is denied: access to the decision is immediate on publication of the Minutes.

CHAIRMAN
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